
LIQUOR AND BEER MEETING 
LOCAL LICENSING AUTHORITY 

CITY OF GRAND JUNCTION, COLORADO 
MUNICIPAL HEARING ROOM, CITY HALL, 250 NORTH 5TH STREET 

 
M I N U T E S 

WEDNESDAY, AUGUST 17, 2016, 2:00 P.M.  

 
 

ALTERNATE HEARING OFFICER SAM STARRITT 
   
I. CALL TO ORDER  
 

The meeting was called to order at 2:00 p.m.  Those present were Alternate Hearing 
Officer Sam Starritt, City Attorney John Shaver, and Deputy City Clerk Juanita 
Peterson. 

 
II. APPLICATIONS TO RENEW LIQUOR AND BEER LICENSES 
 

1. MZ Entertainment dba Thunder Struck Valley, 436 Main Street, Grand Junction, 
CO 81501, Tavern with Outdoor Dining Lease – continued from July 20, 2016 

 
 Ms. Peterson stated all reports are now in compliance for this renewal.  Ms. 

Desda Casey, General Manager, was present.  She did not have anything else 
to add. 

 
 The renewal for MZ Entertainment dba Thunder Struck Valley was found to be 

in order and approved. 
 
 Mr. Jefferson Baker approached the dais and asked if he could speak on behalf 

of this renewal. 
 

He is a member and a representative and family member of Page Parsons 
Jewelers.  He also submitted a letter from Mr. Gregg Palmer, owner of Brown 
Shoe Fit, (Exhibit A) who was not present. 

 
 Mr. Baker stated that he is not against the license renewal, however requested 

some restrictions regarding the adverse activities of the establishment’s patrons 
which included: vomiting urinating, throwing trash, and being intoxicated.  The 
downtown merchants near this establishment are constantly cleaning up due to 
this type of behavior and disregard. 

 
 Alternate Hearing Officer Starritt explained that the establishment would need a 

chance to respond to these allegations.  He asked Mr. Baker if he had visited 
with Ms. Woodland from the Grand Junction Police Department.  He said, no.  
Alternate Hearing Officer Starritt pointed her out in the room and said that would 
be a good place to start and also indicated that the Authority appreciates these 
issues being brought forward.    

 



2. JMJ Ventures LLC, dba Fly’n Roosters, 200 W. Grand Avenue, Unit #5, Grand 
Junction, CO 81501, Hotel and Restaurant 

  
 Ms. Peterson reported that the reports are currently in compliance.  However, 

there is a pending conviction of a DUI charge on 8/1/2016 for one of the 
owners, Mr. Jason Steed.  Ms. Peterson said the renewal was filed on July 8, 
2016 before he was charged with DUI.   

 
 Mr. Steed was present.  Alternate Hearing Officer Starritt asked Mr. Steed if he 

has an attorney for representation.  Mr. Steed said he did and pending the 
outcome, it will be disclosed on the renewal for next year. 

 
 The renewal for JMJ Ventures, LLC dba Fly’n Roosters was found to be in order 

and approved. 
 
3. Grand International Buffet, Inc. dba Grand International Buffet, 2504 Hwy 6 & 

50, Suite 500, Grand Junction, CO 81505-7170, Beer and Wine 
 
 No one was present representing the applicant. The renewal for Grand Junction 

International Buffet Inc. dba Grand International Buffet was found to be in order 
and approved. 

 
4. Weside Delicatessen, Inc. dba The Winery Restaurant, 642 Main Street, Grand 

Junction, CO 81501, Hotel and Restaurant with Outdoor Dining Lease 
 
 Mr. Stephan Thoms, President, was present.  Ms. Peterson said all reports are 

in compliance but Mesa County Health Department is asking for a continuance 
until they can get back out to re-inspect.  Mr. Thoms said these issues are 
cleared up. 

 
 Alternate Hearing Officer Starritt said he would approve the renewal contingent 

the report from Mesa County Health Department is satisfactory. 
 
5. Hong Luong, Inc. dba Bamboo City, 2472 Patterson Road #2, Grand Junction, 

CO 81505, Beer and Wine 
 
 No one was present representing the applicant.  The renewal for Hong Luong, 

Inc. dba Bamboo City was found to be in order and approved. 
 
 

III. APPLICATION FOR REGISTRATION OF A NEW MANAGER 
 

1. Tailwind GJT, LLC dba Tailwind GJT, LLC, 2828 Walker Field Drive, Airport 
Terminal Building, Second Floor, Grand Junction, CO 81506, Hotel and 
Restaurant 

 
 Catherine Marie Keever, 419 ½ Beardance Drive, Grand Junction, CO 81504 

replaces Garrett Stealy 
 



 Ms. Peterson reported that C.B.I. and F.B.I. are in compliance.  Alternate 
Hearing Officer Starritt approved the registration of the new manager for 
Tailwind GJT, LLC.  

 
 
IV. APPLICATIONS FOR SPECIAL EVENT PERMIT 
 

1. City of Grand Junction dba “End of Summer Fest – 2016”, 1320 Gunnison 
Avenue, Grand Junction CO 81501 – August 27, 2016 – from 4:00 p.m. to 
11:00 p.m. on the practice field east of Suplizio Field, Malt and Vinous  

 
Director:  Rob Schoeber, 2598 Kayden Ct., Grand Junction, CO 81505 
Event Manager:  Larry Manchester, 2287 Vista Rio Ct., Grand Junction, CO 
81507 
 
Mr. Larry Manchester, Parks and Recreation Superintendent and Event 
Manager for these special events was present. 
 
City Attorney Shaver provided three documents to Mr. Manchester, two marked 
with an “A” and one with a “B”.  City Attorney Shaver asked Mr. Manchester if 
he would describe the event.   
 
Mr. Manchester said this is the second year for this event and it will be in 
conjunction with the car show special event permit that follows.   
 
City Attorney Shaver referred to the three documents and asked Mr. 
Manchester if he has personal knowledge of these.  Mr. Manchester said there 
were no issues in the past, and that he completed this paperwork.  City Attorney 
Shaver asked Mr. Manchester to describe how they will make sure they are in 
compliance with applicable law.  Mr. Manchester explained the perimeter of the 
fenced area and that there is only one entrance in and out, and they will have 
hired security and trained personnel checking ID’s at the entrance.  The alcohol 
will be contained in this area.  Citadel Security is the hired security for this 
event.  Mr. Manchester said this is a community event in conjunction with the 
car show in the park. 
 
City Attorney Shaver asked Mr. Manchester whose signature is on the second 
page of Exhibit “A”.  He said it was his. 
 
Alternate Hearing Officer Starritt asked if there was anyone present in 
opposition of this Special Event application being issued.  There was no one.  
Alternate Hearing Officer Starritt entered Exhibits A and B (see attached) into 
the record.   
 
Alternate Hearing Officer Starritt found that pursuant to Colorado State Statutes 
12-48-106, there are no grounds to deny the special event permit, it would not 
be injurious to the public welfare because of the nature of the special event (it is 
a community event and fundraiser), its location within the community, or the 
failure of the applicant in a past special event to conduct the event in 
compliance with applicable law.  He found that the application for a special 



event permit submitted by City of Grand Junction dba “End of Summer Fest – 
2016” was in order and approved. 
 

 
2. City of Grand Junction dba “Brews and Thunder Cars Show – 2016”, 1320 

Gunnison Avenue, Grand Junction CO 81501 – August 27, 2016 – from 10:00 
a.m. to 7:00 p.m. on the grass area south of Lincoln Park Barn, Malt and Vinous  

 
Director:  Rob Schoeber, 2598 Kayden Ct., Grand Junction, CO 81505 
Event Manager:  Larry Manchester, 2287 Vista Rio Ct., Grand Junction, CO 
81507 

 
Mr. Larry Manchester, Parks and Recreation Superintend and Event Manager 
for these special events was present. 
 
City Attorney Shaver provided three documents to Mr. Manchester, two marked 
with an “A” and one with a “B”.  City Attorney Shaver told Mr. Manchester he 
would be asking the same questions as before and to describe the event.   
 
Mr. Manchester said this is the second year for this event and it will be a car 
show and offering draft brews form the area. 
 
City Attorney Shaver referred to the three documents and asked Mr. 
Manchester if he has personal knowledge of these.  Mr. Manchester said there 
were no issues in the past, and that he completed this paperwork.  City Attorney 
Shaver asked Mr. Manchester to describe how they will make sure they are in 
compliance with applicable law.  Mr. Manchester explained the perimeter of the 
area which is just south of the Barn.  Both events will be going on, but there will 
be two different areas.  City Attorney Shaver asked Mr. Manchester to describe 
his experience conducting these events.  Mr. Manchester said that for the last 
fifteen years he has conducted these events of behalf of the Cityand he is 
personally at all of the events.  He is also the liquor manager at Lincoln Parks 
Sports Complex and Suplizio Field.  Mr. Manchester said this is a community 
event in conjunction with the End of Summer Fest. 
 
City Attorney Shaver asked Mr. Manchester whose signature is on the second 
page of Exhibit “A”.  He said it was his. 
 
Alternate Hearing Officer Starritt asked if there was anyone present in 
opposition of this Special Event application being issued.  There was no one.  
Alternate Hearing Officer Starritt entered Exhibits A and B (see attached) into 
the record.   
 
Alternate Hearing Officer Starritt found that pursuant to Colorado State Statutes 
12-48-106, there are no grounds to deny the special events permit, it would not 
be injurious to the public welfare because of the nature of the special event (it is 
a community event and fundraiser), its location within the community, or the 
failure of the applicant in a past special event to conduct the event in 
compliance with applicable law.  He found that the application for a special 
events permit submitted by City of Grand Junction dba “Brews and Thunder 
Cars Show – 2016” was in order and approved. 



 
 

3. City of Grand Junction dba “Colorado Pork and Hops Challenge – 2016”, 1320 
Gunnison Avenue, Grand Junction CO 81501 – September 9, 2016 – from 4:00 
p.m. to 11:00 p.m. and September 10, 2016 from 11:00 a.m. to 10:00 p.m. on 
the practice field east of Suplizio Field, Malt and Vinous  

 
Director:  Rob Schoeber, 2598 Kayden Ct., Grand Junction, CO 81505 
Event Manager:  Larry Manchester, 2287 Vista Rio Ct., Grand Junction, CO 
81507 

 
Mr. Manchester said this is the tenth year for this event; it is a professional 
competition for BBQ and will have music at this event also. 
 
City Attorney Shaver provided three documents, the first two marked with an “A” 
and the third marked with a “B” and asked Mr. Manchester if he has personal 
knowledge of these.  Mr. Manchester said yes and this is the 10th year for this 
event, and it has continued to grow and there have been no issues in the past.  
City Attorney Shaver asked Mr. Manchester to describe how they will make 
sure they are in compliance with applicable law.  Mr. Manchester explained the 
perimeter of the area which is in the fenced practice field east of Suplizio Field.  
The music will also be in this area. Friday evening, they will just be getting set 
up and starting the competition.  They will disconnect everything on Friday 
evening at the end and re-connect on Saturday.  They will be selling beer 
tokens.  ID’s will be checked for 21 years of age (YOA) and given a wristband.  
When they go to get the beverage, there will be a second check of the 
wristband.   
 
City Attorney Shaver asked Mr. Manchester whose signature is on the second 
page of Exhibit “A”.  He said it was his. 
 
Alternate Hearing Officer Starritt asked if there was anyone present in 
opposition of this Special Event application being issued.  There was no one.  
Alternate Hearing Officer Starritt entered Exhibits A and B (see attached) into 
the record.   
 
Alternate Hearing Officer Starritt found that pursuant to Colorado State Statutes 
12-48-106, there are no grounds to deny the special events permit, it would not 
be injurious to the public welfare because of the nature of the special event (it is 
a community event and fundraiser), its location within the community, or the 
failure of the applicant in a past special event to conduct the event in 
compliance with applicable law.  He found that the application for a special 
events permit submitted by City of Grand Junction dba “Colorado Pork and 
Hops Challenge – Beer Trailer Location – 2016” was in order and approved. 

 
4. City of Grand Junction dba “Colorado Pork and Hops Challenge Beer Garden - 

2016”, 1320 Gunnison Avenue, Grand Junction CO 81501 – September 10, 
2016 – from 11:00 a.m. to 10:00 p.m. on the grass south of Lincoln Park Barn, 
Malt and Vinous  

 
Director:  Rob Schoeber, 2598 Kayden Ct., Grand Junction, CO 81505 



Event Manager:  Larry Manchester, 2287 Vista Rio Ct., Grand Junction, CO 
81507 
 
Mr. Manchester said this event was started last year called the “people’s 
choice”.  They have limited this to craft beers and the funds made from this 
event goes to United Way. 
 
City Attorney Shaver provided three documents, the first two marked with an “A” 
and the third marked with a “B” and asked Mr. Manchester if he has personal 
knowledge of these.  Mr. Manchester said yes and this is the 10th year for Pork 
and Hops but only the second year for this part of event.  City Attorney Shaver 
asked Mr. Manchester to describe how they will make sure they are in 
compliance with applicable law.  Mr. Manchester explained the perimeter of the 
area for the beer garden which is south of Lincoln Park Barn.  ID’s will be 
checked for 21 years of age (YOA) and given a wristband.  When they go to get 
the beverage, there will be a second check of the wristband, this will be the 
same as in the practice field area, just a smaller scale.   
 
City Attorney Shaver asked Mr. Manchester whose signature is on the second 
page of Exhibit “A”.  He said it was his. 
 
Alternate Hearing Officer Starritt asked if there was anyone present in 
opposition of this Special Event application being issued.  There was no one.  
Alternate Hearing Officer Starritt entered Exhibits A and B (see attached) into 
the record.   
 
Alternate Hearing Officer Starritt found that pursuant to Colorado State Statutes 
12-48-106, there are no grounds to deny the special events permit, it would not 
be injurious to the public welfare because of the nature of the special event (it is 
a community event and fundraiser), its location within the community, or the 
failure of the applicant in a past special event to conduct the event in 
compliance with applicable law.  He found that the application for a special 
events permit submitted by City of Grand Junction dba “Colorado Pork and 
Hops Challenge – Beer Garden – 2016” was in order and approved. 

 
V. OTHER BUSINESS  
 
  There was none. 
 
VI. ADJOURNMENT – 2:41 p.m. 
   
 
NEXT REGULAR MEETING – September 7, 2016  





























 


